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	Special Educational Needs and Disability (S.E.N.D.) Policy
“by working together we learn,

we achieve, we care”


Policy Consultation & Review

This policy is referred to in our school prospectus and is available on request from the school office. We also inform parents and carers about this policy when their children join our school and through our school newsletter.

This policy will be reviewed in full by the Governing Body every three years. This policy was last reviewed and agreed by the Governing Body in February 2020. It is due for review in February 2023.
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  AIMS

The staff of Reedham Primary School and Nursery aim to work together to provide a broad and balanced curriculum for all children. We recognise that children, who have particular / specific barriers to learning and participation with special educational needs and/or disabilities [SEND], are a part of this, and support the ethos of Inclusive Education, believing that education should be accessible to all.

We aim to fulfil the principle aims of the Code of Practice namely:

· A child with SEND should have their individual needs met.

· The needs of children will normally be met in mainstream schools.

· The views of the child should where appropriate be sought and taken into account.

· Parents have a vital role to play in supporting their child’s education.

· Children with SEND should be offered full access to a broad, balanced and relevant education, including an appropriate curriculum for the Foundation Stage and the National Curriculum.

· All children should have equal regard and opportunity to achieve, whatever race, creed, ability or disability.

· All children need to experience success, and a sense of achievement.

· Every child is unique and has individual needs, which must be addressed. We recognise that children begin school unequal physically, intellectually and socially. Allowing individual access to educational opportunities redresses this balance.
We aim to identify the needs of SEND children at the earliest point possible. We work to reward the achievement of all pupils, and recognise the importance of this for children with special needs. We aim to work closely with parents throughout their child’s schooling and use this partnership to identify and recognise any underlying causes for the child’s behaviour or needs.

OBJECTIVES

· To recognise and value individual efforts and contributions.

· To endeavour, through a variety of approaches, to help every child in the nursery and school reach his / her full potential.

· To assess children as early as possible through classroom observation in order to assess their ability and social skills as well as more formal approaches like the two year check and baseline data on entry to the school
· To monitor progress throughout the school using standardised tests at regular intervals.

· To endeavour to manage pupil behaviour through a whole school approach to discipline, as outlined in the school behaviour policy.

· To involve parents / carers from the beginning, and keep them fully informed of the pupil’s difficulties, and the steps to be taken to try and overcome their problems.

Special Needs is a whole school issue. Every teacher is a teacher of special needs, since each child is special in terms of their abilities and difficulties.  Therefore all teachers have equal responsibility to plan and provide for the range of abilities in their class, including children with special needs. We are concerned with the whole child and so are interested in their all-round development.  Although we encourage individuality, each child should feel secure in the knowledge that they are an important contributor to school life.

This policy endorses the principles of differentiation and individual programme planning in order that all children may achieve success and enjoy learning.

ACCESS FACILITIES

The school complies with the Single Equality Scheme, and makes reasonable adjustments to meet the needs of disabled people, in terms of curriculum and physical access.

The main part of the school is organised on one level and there are ramps for wheelchair access, in addition to a disabled toilet and shower facilities.

Improvements to access are recorded as part of the Accessibility Plan/Single Equalities Scheme.
THE ROLE OF THE SPECIAL NEEDS CO-ORDINATOR [SENCO] 

The teacher responsible for the co-ordination of SEN is Mr Chris Edwards. 
The SENCO will work with parents, class teachers, nursery workers, teaching assistants and other professionals to ensure appropriate provision for children with special needs. He will seek to advise and support other teachers to ensure individual needs are met. 

He will ensure learning support plans are in place where appropriate, and that these are reviewed each term. He is responsible for collecting and collating accurate and up to date background information. He will compile a list of children with SEND (the SEND Register) and is responsible for up-dating and maintaining this on a termly basis.

The SENCO is responsible for:

· overseeing the day-to-day operation of the special needs policy
· co-ordinating provision for children with special educational needs
· liaising with and advising fellow teachers and teaching assistants

· overseeing the records of all children with special educational needs

· liaising with parents of children with special educational needs

· contributing to the in-service training of staff

· liaising with external agencies including Norfolk’s support and educational psychology services, health and social services, and voluntary bodies

· assessment of individual children’s progress

· completion of referrals to outside agencies for further advice and assessment 

· management of resources and developing an awareness of new, up to date materials

· teaching individual children or, occasionally small groups, for a fixed period of time, working on specific programmes of work as appropriate

· co-ordinating, and monitoring the impact of, intervention programmes

IDENTIFICATION AND ASSESSMENT OF THE STRANDS OF ACTION TO MEET SEND

We recognise that early intervention is essential, and that assessment is an ongoing process throughout the child’s time at school.

Some children may join the Reception Year with a range of needs already identified and the professional process started, in which case an early meeting to plan the transfer to school is arranged. 

For most children the nursery workers or class teachers will identify the first indications of need through monitoring of the child’s performance. This concern will be registered and passed to the SENCO.

We recognise the importance of Baseline testing as well as other early assessments in raising concerns over children’s development both in Nursery and Reception Class. The results of these are shared with parents and the child may be placed on the Nursery or Schools’ Register of Concern. As children progress through the school we also use termly and annual testing in Literacy and Numeracy as an aid to identifying children with Special Needs.  We also use assessments in Social and Emotional Wellbeing as a way of measuring children’s mental health and psychological wellbeing.  
We also use other more formal screening tools to help assess specific learning needs, or as a response to concerns raised by parents, teachers or other professionals.

British Picture Vocabulary Scale

Salford Sentence Reading Test.

NFER Standardised Reading/comprehension assessment

Neale’s Analysis for reading and comprehension

Young’s Parallel Spelling Test

End of Year English and Maths tests   
Motional                                     

The SENCO and class teacher will convey the results of these assessments to parents, nursery workers, teaching assistants and other professionals. It may be necessary for some children to be given further group or 1: 1 work outside the classroom, but most SEND children will continue to benefit from carefully differentiated work within the nursery setting or classroom in the primary school, supported by the lead practitioner, teacher, nursery worker or teaching assistant. We also base the intervention on the pupil’s need for different approaches to learning and / or any knowledge the class teacher has of the pupil and classroom context.

Reedham Primary School and Nursery follows the Graduated Approach to action and intervention as laid down in the Code of Practice.
Graduated Approach
When a teacher identifies a child whom he / she feels is experiencing difficulties, he / she will assess the needs of the child and then provide appropriate support. This system of four stages, often referred to as a ‘cycle’ of Assess, Plan, Do Review, will be discussed with parents, and copied to the SENCO.  
Early Years Action.   ( E. Y. A. )

We recognise the different implications for children in the Nursery and Foundation Stage when writing Learning Support Plans and planning further intervention. We are working towards developing clearer Learning Support Plans for the Early Years that will include Early Learning Goals and will easily transfer to Key Stage 1 and the rest of the school. 
Four Broad Areas of SEN

We use the four broad areas of need. Thee give an overview of the range of needs that should be planned for, not to fit a pupil into a category. In practice, individual children or young people often have needs that cut across all these areas and their needs may change over time. For instance speech, language and communication needs can also be a feature of a number of other areas of SEN, and children and young people with an Autistic Spectrum Disorder (ASD) may have needs across all areas, including particular sensory requirements. The support provided to an individual should always be based on a full understanding of their particular strengths and needs and seek to address them all using well-evidenced interventions targeted at their areas of difficulty and where necessary specialist equipment or software. The four broad areas of need are: 1 Communication and interaction 2 Cognition and learning 3 Social, emotional and mental health 4 Sensory and/or physical needs.
Communication and interaction
Children and young people with speech, language and communication needs (SLCN) have difficulty in communicating with others. This may be because they have difficulty saying what they want to, understanding what is being said to them or they do not understand or use social rules of communication. The profile for every child with SLCN is different and their needs may change over time. They may have difficulty with one, some or all of the different aspects of speech, language or social communication at different times of their lives.

Children and young people with ASD, including Asperger’s Syndrome and Autism, are likely to have particular difficulties with social interaction. They may also experience difficulties with language, communication and imagination, which can impact on how they relate to others.

Cognition and learning
Support for learning difficulties may be required when children and young people learn at a slower pace than their peers, even with appropriate differentiation. Learning difficulties cover a wide range of needs, including moderate learning difficulties (MLD), severe learning difficulties (SLD), where children are likely to need support in all areas of the curriculum and associated difficulties with mobility and communication, through to profound and multiple learning difficulties (PMLD), where children are likely to have severe and complex learning difficulties as well as a physical disability or sensory impairment.

Specific learning difficulties (SpLD), affect one or more specific aspects of learning. This encompasses a range of conditions such as dyslexia, dyscalculia and dyspraxia.
Social, emotional and mental health difficulties
Children and young people may experience a wide range of social and emotional difficulties which manifest themselves in many ways. These may include becoming withdrawn or isolated, as well as displaying challenging, disruptive or disturbing behaviour. These behaviours may reflect underlying mental health difficulties such as anxiety or depression, self-harming, substance misuse, eating disorders or physical symptoms that are medically unexplained. Other children and young people may have disorders such as attention deficit disorder, attention deficit hyperactive disorder or attachment disorder.
 

Sensory and/or physical needs
Some children and young people require special educational provision because they have a disability which prevents or hinders them from making use of the educational facilities generally provided. These difficulties can be age related and may fluctuate over time. Many children and young people with vision impairment (VI), hearing impairment (HI) or a multi-sensory impairment (MSI) will require specialist support and/or equipment to access their learning, or habilitation support. Children and young people with an MSI have a combination of vision and hearing difficulties.

As soon as a pupil is identified as having SEN additional support is delivered that is beyond the normal differentiation for the class. The class teacher in consultation with the SENCO will write a Learning Support Plan, and the targets will be delivered in class or through small group work with a teaching assistant. This group work may be used as part of the assessment and support for a child, and progress will be monitored through informal discussion with the class teacher and the Learning Support Plan review meetings. The child’s Learning Support Plan will be shared with all appropriate staff and parents / carers.
We acknowledge the different needs of children in the early years when writing Learning Support Plans and planning further intervention. It would be likely that a different group of professionals would need to be contacted for those children younger than 5 years in our reception classes and Nursery e.g. The health visitor or speech therapists working with the under 5s

If a child does not appear to be making suitable progress this will be picked up in the graduated response cycle.  The SENCO and class teacher, in consultation with parents/carers will seek further advice and support from external agencies. These could include Learning support, Behaviour support, Educational Psychology, Child and School Health Services, Speech and Language Therapy Services etc.  As a response to the advice given, the SENCO will aid the class teacher to put further strategies in place for that child. It may be that the child is placed in an existing SEND group, or additional adult help may be provided. The SENCO will take the lead in monitoring the child’s progress, planning further work in discussion with colleagues, and giving support in the writing of Learning Support Plans. In addition, the SENCO will review and monitor the progress at review meetings, along with colleagues and parents/carers.

The SEND Register is a central record of children who have been identified as having any Special Educational Need and/or Disability.  If a Record of Concern is raised, and the need addressed, the child will be removed from the SEND Register if no further action is needed.  In assessing children the school will consider the most appropriate course of action. We recognise that the key test for the need for further action is evidence that the action rate of current progress is inadequate. We do not assume that all pupils will progress at the same rate.

If a child fails to make progress through two Assess, Plan, Review Do cycles, advice is sought from the School Support Team at the termly School Consultation and Planning Meeting.  If progress is not evident after implementation of any advice, a request for Statutory Assessment will be considered with a view to implementing an Educational Health Care Plan. We will share the responsibility of providing evidence for the following areas:

· The child’s progress through the cycles of Assess, Plan, Review, Do recording the action the school has taken. The Learning Plans will be used as the basis for this.

· Record of individual/ small group work with teachers or teaching assistants including comments on the child’s progress and suggestions for future learning objectives.

· Records of reviews and their outcomes, including any responses by parents and a record of meetings with them.

· The child’s medical history.

· The school records showing the child’s National Curriculum levels.

· Any other professional reports.

LEARNING SUPPORT PLANS AND GROUP EDUCATION PLANS 
A Learning Support Plan will be written for all children deemed as having SEN. They will also be written for children holding Education Health and Care Plans.  Parents of children who have a Learning Support Plan will be invited to discuss this in school with the SENCO/Headteacher and class teacher. A member of the school support team may also be invited.

Reedham Primary School and Nursery’s Learning Support Plans will:
· Be written by school class teachers in consultation with the SENCO.

· Be shared by all teaching staff working with the children and be an open document.
· Capture the child’s voice.
· Be reviewed every term by the class teachers and SENCO, and if appropriate, more regularly by class teachers.

· Have `SMART` targets.   (Specific Measurable Achievable Relevant Time bound.)

· Be sent home to parents who will be given the opportunity to respond.

· Focus on three or four short-term targets, and possibly one longer-term target.

· Be achievable for the teacher and the pupil and be `jargon free`.

The SENCO and class teacher may write group Education Plans for groups of pupils who share the same targets. E.g. this might include children working on a speech programme with a teaching assistant. Where children have targets, which are additional to the group plan, these should be recorded together with their individual progress in both the common and individual targets in a Learning Support Plan.

PARENTS AS PARTNERS

We aim to involve parents fully with their children’s education. We are constantly evaluating the way we communicate with parents of SEND children. We will involve parents by:

· Sending a copy of the Learning Support Plan home with the opportunity to discuss any issues or concerns with the class teacher or SENCO.

· By inviting parents/carers to review meetings, and providing the appropriate paperwork for their early consideration.

· By allowing Parents` Evenings to be an opportunity for discussing Learning Support Plans. We acknowledge that class teacher is often the first point of contact for many parents. Class teachers will note any concerns and share them with the SENCO as appropriate.

· By sharing and discussing information to be included in referrals, and providing information about support available through the Parent Partnership Project.

· Where needed, and particularly for children with Emotional and Behavioural Difficulties we will set up systems for making regular [daily if necessary] contact with parents/carers in the form of a home / school diary.
· Working alongside other professionals, such as the Parent Support Adviser
· Advising parents of the school’s and County Council’s Local Offer
PUPIL PARTICIPATION
The SEN Code of Practice emphasises the importance of finding out the ascertainable wishes and feelings of children and involving them when decisions are made that affect them.
· Wherever possible, pupils should be involved in setting their own targets for the Learning Support Plan, in agreeing and implementing appropriate strategies, and evaluating the outcomes.
· Where possible, targets should be recorded in the pupil’s own words.

· Teachers should usually aim to talk to pupils about their Learning Support Plan in a quiet place away from the rest of the group or class.
· Wherever possible, pupils should be encouraged to monitor their own progress towards targets, and as they mature, to take more responsibility for the Learning Support Plan.
· Teachers should recognize there is a balance between pupil ownership and confidentiality – a child may not wish their classmates to be aware of the targets or strategies.

ANNUAL REVIEWS FOR CHILDREN HOLDING AN EDUCATION HEALTH AND CARE PLAN (EHCP)
Annual Reviews will be conducted as required by the Code of Practice, and the Local Authority will usually initiate these.

· The Headteacher will invite the class teacher, SENCO, the parents/carers, the LA representative and any other relevant professionals.

· The child will be encouraged to attend the meeting where appropriate and asked to take an active part in the process.

· All reports will be collected and circulated at least two weeks before the meeting.

SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT AND INSET

· The SENCO attends termly area SENCO meetings to discuss practice, resources, new SEN initiatives, and any appropriate concerns. 

· Liaison between feeder Nursery schools / schools, and class teachers.

· Liaison with Acle Academy and other KS3 placement staff prior to transfer at Year 6.

· Termly staff meetings to review children’s progress as a whole school.

· Additional staff meetings are arranged as appropriate, e.g. teacher of the deaf coming to talk to staff about use of hearing aids, and Epipen training, etc.

· Signing INSET for staff from a member of the Norfolk Deaf Teaching Team.

COMPLAINTS

If a parent/carer is unhappy with any aspect of their child’s education, they are encouraged to first speak with the class teacher or SENCO. If the issue remains unresolved, an appointment will be made with the Headteacher. The school will endeavour to make a response within 24 hours of a complaint being received. If the issue is still unresolved, parents/carers may follow the school’s adopted complaints procedure as laid down in the School Brochure.

TRANSFER ARRANGEMENTS

The Head teacher and Reception teachers maintain regular contact with the on site Nursery as well as other local playgroups and Nursery schools to ensure that information about children with potential SEND is known at early a date as possible.

There are also several opportunities for parents to discuss their individual educational needs at pre-entry meetings.

The SENCO will ensure that all information about children on the SEND list is transferred according to the agreed Cluster timetable.

A meeting with the High School SENCO and a Teaching / Support Assistant, and the children on the SEND list in the transfer year is arranged during the summer term. This meeting introduces the pupils to the High School staff and gives them the opportunity to discuss the transfer, and helps to allay any concerns. 

SUCCESS CRITERIA
· Effective and useful systems for identification and assessment of children.
· Accurate records of all SEN children within the school.
· Clear and useful Learning Support Plans, which inform teachers planning.
· Clear Teaching Assistant records that allow the SENCO, class teacher and teaching assistant to work as a team to provide focused and well planned action for every child’s specific need.
· Increased motivation to learn for SEN children.

· A good working partnership with parents/carers through which they feel their views are valued and understood.

· Progress of SEN pupils  should be at least “good” in relation to national measures

· Inclusion of children in setting and reviewing their own targets.

· Ensuring children are on the appropriate stage of support and that they move along the continuum as progress or lack of it dictates.

GOVERNORS

The Governors with specific responsibility for Special Needs are Mary Jones and De Jarvis.
At every full Governing Body meeting, SEND is a reported agenda item. The named Governors for SEND are also invited to attend termly School Consultation and Planning Meetings with the Educational Psychologist, Advisory Teacher, Head teacher and SENCO.

The governing body does its best to secure the necessary provision for children identified as having Special Educational Needs. The governors consult with the LA and other schools, when appropriate and report annually to parents on the success of the school’s SEND policy. The Code suggests that, “While the Governing Body and the Head teacher will take overall responsibility for the school’s SEN Policy, the school as a whole should be involved in its development.”
ADMISSION POLICY

The Governing body has decided that children with Special Educational Needs and/or Disabilities will be admitted to the school in line with the school’s agreed admission policy.


In compiling this policy reference has been made to the following documents.





The Special Needs Code of Practice DfES 2015


The Special Needs and Disability Act 2001


Inclusive Schooling November 2001 Dfes/0774/2001


Education Act 1996


Social Inclusion: Pupil Support Circular 10/99





The principles of the Code of Practice have been discussed with Staff at Staff meetings. The school governors ratified these principles and this SEND policy.
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